Village of Liberty 

Special Planning Board Meeting 

October 25, 2012 7:00 p.m.

Present: 





Absent: 

Steve Green, Chairman 

Dan Ratner

Carlton Fritz 

John Webber 

Harry Rampe 

Also Present: 

Langdon C. Chapman, Village Attorney 

Pam Winters, Code Enforcement Officer 

Jeffrey Altbach, Esq. 

Charlie Barbuti, Town Supervisor 

Francine Keiser 

A.C. Patel 

Glenn Smith, P. E. 

Joe Irace, Architect 

Zeke Alenick, Pres. Ideal Snacks 

Jessie Shultis, Director of Operations, Ideal Snacks 

Michael Ehrenberg, Financial Officer, Idea Snacks 

Mr. Joseph Schwartz & guest

Chairman Green calls the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and leads everyone in the pledge of allegiance. 

ON A MOTION BY JOHN WEBBER, SECONDED BY DAN RATNER AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 11, 2012 MEETING ARE APPROVED AS SUBMITTED. 

Chairman Green opens the first of three (3) public hearings. 

7:00 P.M. PUBLIC HEARING

 # 07-12 The Beer Warehouse, L.L.C. 

190 Mill Street 

Chairman Green reads the public hearing notice into the record and asks if there is anyone here from the public that has any questions. There is no response from the public. 

As a matter of record, six (6) certified notices were mailed out and five (5) were received back. All fees have been paid. Jeffrey Altbach, attorney for the owner, is present in this matter and briefly highlights the application request. 

ON A MOTION BY JOHN WEBBER, SECONDED BY DAN RATNER AND UNANIMOUSLY APPROVED, THE PUBLIC HEARING IS CLOSED AT 7:11 P.M. 

ON A MOTION BY DAN RATNER, SECONDED BY JOHN WEBBER AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE BOARD DECLARES ITSELF LEAD AGENCY IN THIS MATTER. 

Chairman Green advises the board that the County Division of Planning and Economic Development has offered an opinion in the 239 review of this project indicating that this application will have a positive impact on the community. 

Chairman Green reads the short form SEQR application questions and answers into the record. 

ON A MOTION BY JOHN WEBBER, SECONDED BY HARRY RAMPE AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE BOARD DECLARES A NEGATIVE DECLARATION IN THIS MATTER. 

ON A MOTION BY DAN RATNER, SECONDED BY HARRY RAMPE AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE APPLICATION SUBMITTED BY THE BEER WAREHOUSE LLC TO CONVERT A SECOND FLOOR OFFICE AREA INTO ONE (1) APARTMENT IS HEREBY APPROVED. 

PUBLIC HEARING 7:05 p.m.

# 10 – 12 Liberty Bowling L.L.C. 

187 Mill Street 

Chairman Green opens the public hearing at 7: 20 p.m. and reads the public hearing notice into the record. Six (6) certified notices were mailed out and two (2) were received back. All fees owed have been paid in full. A.C. Patel and Francine Keiser are present in this matter. They present the board with preliminary building plans showing the layout of the new lanes, the re-located bathrooms, office area and dining area. No one from the public appears to have any questions for the board or the applicant at this time. 

ON A MOTION BY CARLTON FRITZ, SECONDED BY DAN RATNER AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE PUBLIC HEARING IS CLOSED. 

Francine:  I met with Pam as you asked me to and we reviewed what was agreed to in the prior approvals and are now fully aware of what are responsibilities are. I can tell you that, after looking at the previous site plan, we met with a contractor and have tentatively approved the purchase and placement of up to sixty (60) trees/shrubs to be strategically placed at the back of the buildings along the highway ramp.  The contractor is meeting us this Saturday to confirm the details and we expect to begin planting in 2-3 weeks as long as the weather holds up. John Strand from Boyes Engineering out of Orange County is the person we’ll be meeting with. 

The previously agreed to dumpster location is obviously no good and we’d like to relocate it out of the swampy area to higher, drier ground. We will also be discussing this problem with the same contractor on Saturday to see what options he’ll propose. We’ll keep in touch with Pam so everyone’s on the same page as things progress. 

In the spring, we’ll be making improvements to the overall mall in general. The maintenance will be more hands-on as to garbage cleanup, sweeping, mowing and trimming as well as fixing the potholes and re-striping. I’ve already signed two new leases this week and I hope to be signing more in the coming months. 

We’re were not asked to bring you the building plans tonight, we know they’ll be reviewed for compliance by Pam, but we thought you’d like to see what we have planned for the business inside. John Fink is our engineer and, for the most part, what you see is what will be. There are a few minor changes, such as the size and placement of the cooler and a change in the counter space, but nothing structural in nature. 

We’re moving the bathrooms from the back of the building to the front of the building and creating an office space and snack bar area nearby. We have two means of egress out of the building; a loading dock at the rear of the building and the compactor are still there and usable. We will be filing for a liquor license in the very near future also. 

We’ve spoken to the man who will be installing the lane equipment and he’ll be in the area to do so mid-November. All of the land equipment is presently stored in the five (5) tractor-trailer bodies you see parked in front of the building. As each trailer is emptied, it will be removed from the property. We hope to be open in January. 

ON A MOTION BY DAN RATNER, SECONDED BY CARLTON FRITZ AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE PUBLIC HEARING IS CLOSED. 

ON A MOTION BY CARLTON FRITZ, SECONDED BY HARRY RAMPE, THE BOARD DECLARES ITSELF LEAD AGENCY IN THIS MATTER. 

Chairman Green reads the 239-review received from the County Division of Planning and Economic Development indicating their support of this project, that it will have a positive impact on the community. He then reads the short for EAF determination into the records. 

ON A MOTION BY JOHN WEBBER, SECONDED BY HARRY RAMPE AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE BOARD DECLARES A NEGATIVE DECLARATION IN THIS MATTER. 

ON A MOTION BY DAN RATNER, SECONDED BY HARRY RAMPE AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE APPLICATION BY LIBERTY BOWLING LLC TO CREATE A 12-LANE BOWLING ALLEY AT THIS FORMER RETAIL LOCATION IS HEREBY GRANTED WITH THE FOLLOWING STIPULATIONS:  

1. THE INSTALLATION OF ALL OF THE TREES MUST BE COMPLETED AS SOON AS POSSIBLE, IN A TIMELY FASHION; 

2. THE DUMPSTER SITE MUST BE MOVED TO A DRIER, ACCESSIBLE LOCATION WITH A NEW ENCLOSURE, AND WITH A SUFFICIENT NUMBER OF DUMPSTERS/RECYCLING CONTAINERS NECESSARY TO SERVE ITS TENANTS AND PURPOSE AND REMAIN COMPLIANT WITH THE VILLAGE OF LIBERTY GARBAGE ORDINANCE. 

3. NO CERTIFICATE OF OCCUPANCY WILL BE ISSUED FOR THE USE OF THE BUILDING UNTIL SUCH TIME AS ITEMS # 1 & # 2 HAVE BEEN COMPLETED TO THE SATISFACTION OF BOTH THE BOARD MEMBERS AND THE CODE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER. 

4. THIS APPROVAL IS CONDITIONED FOR A TWO-YEAR TIME PERIOD SO AS TO ALLOW FOR SUFFICIENT MONITORING OF THE SITE FOR COMPLIANCE. APPLICANT IS TO REAPPEAR BEFORE THE BOARD NO LATER THAN OCTOBER 2014 FOR FINAL APPROVAL.

5. THIS CONDITIONED APPROVAL IS ALSO EXTENDED TO APPLICATION # 07-09 SUBMITTED BY PARTHCO IN 2009 REQUESTING APPROVAL TO INSTALL A DRIVE-THRU PHARMACY WINDOW AT THE REAR OF ONE OF THE COMMERCIAL BUILDINGS ON SITE. THAT CONDITIONAL APPROVAL EXPIRED IN AUGUST 2009 AND NOW RUNS CONCURRENTLY WITH THIS APPROVAL.

PUBLIC HEARING 7:10 p.m.

Ideal Snacks L.L.C. 

89 Mill Street 

Chairman Green opens the public hearing up and reads the legal notice into the records. For the record, 16 certified notices were mailed out and 13 were received back. The invoice for certified mailings remains unpaid at this time. Also, the board has not yet received back the 239-review comments from the County Division of Planning and Economic Development. Glenn Smith submits an amended site plan for review.

Glenn:  The site plan presented to you tonight is based upon your comments and concerns expressed at the last meeting. The site plan was also forwarded to your engineers for review and modifications to the site plan were also made addressing comments made by Dave Ohman at Delaware Engineering. The biggest change is the reduction in size of the proposed addition. It still shows the proposed access from Neversink Road through the existing parking lot where the trucks are now across Rose Lane to the loading docks at the back of the addition. 

I met with Peter Parks earlier this week. There is a Village sewer line that goes down Rose Lane and ends up at the Elm Street pump station; there’s also a 6” cast iron water main that goes down Rose Lane and I show a fire hydrant half way down Rose Lane also. What’s proposed is that we replace a 40’ section of the clay sewer line where the trucks cross Rose Lane and enclose it in ductile iron pipe.

Dan:  Have we confirmed that it’s clay tile? 

Glenn:  Yes. 

Dan:  Well, if it’s 40 years old or more, it could very well be something else. 

Chairman Green:  Where’s Pete? I wish he were here. 

Pam:  I told him wanted him here tonight and he said he’d be here. 

Glenn:  When I met with him on Monday, he told me he’d be here. 

Chairman Green:  The problem I have with this is that you’re cutting this section in two places and replacing the link but leaving whole midsection, which is brittle. 

Glenn:  No. There’s a manhole down here. We’re replacing 40’ of ductile going into one side of the manhole….

Chairman Green:  You also have it down here. 

Glenn: Well, that’s parking lot down there. 

Chairman Green:  It’s the same thing. It’s what I was telling you at the last meeting. Once you start crossing this, you’re going to have two problems. One is that you have a tile problem-you’re going to have to replace it here and here. Then you’ll have a sewer problem here.

Glenn:  Peter suggested we just hook it here where the existing bathrooms are. 

Chairman Green:  You’re still cutting the line in two places and leaving the mid-section.

You’re going to be using this entrance? 

Joe:  Yes 

Chairman Green:  How much traffic do you intend to run over this? 

Joe:  It’s hard to say at this time. 

Dan:  Has Peter confirmed this information? 

John:  He should be here to answer these questions. 

Glenn:  Pete said that this whole line is clay tile. 

Dan:  All the way? 

Glenn:  Yes, back to the heel. The only one on this line is the motel, maybe one or two others. 

Several conversations going on at the same time regarding the connections, the trouble with the sewer line, how the new connections should be connected to the existing line, etc. 

Mr. Schwartz asks about the connections to his house. 

Chairman Green:  We need to speak with Peter about what kind of traffic is going in and out of where, what’s going to need to be replaced on the line itself…

Several conversations going on again regarding access, the clay pipes going into a manhole, the need for truck traffic signs, and Mr. Schwartz’s house. 

Chairman Green:  I spoke with Langdon earlier today. He’ll be here a little later due to a scheduling conflict, but you’re going to be working over top of the Village’s property in two spots. He said the Village should be covered as an additional insured on your insurance. 

Zeke:  No problem. 

Glenn:  Langdon mentioned something at the last meeting about a right-of-way or an easement or some type of protective wording with regard to the Village street. He actually mentioned a license per se. Peter never heard of a license and I never had either. Peter gave me copies of the Village’s Road Law and applications to submit.

Several conversations start again at the same time regarding Rose Lane, the water and sewer lines, traffic, easements, etc. 

Pam:  People, there are too many conversations going on at the same time. There’s no way possible for me to accurately reflect what everyone’s concerns are and what decisions are being made with all of this chatter going on. 

Glenn:  Getting back to Dave Ohman’s punch list of questions, he mentions FEMA and the floodplain. Unfortunately, the entire parcel is in the floodplain. 

Again, we’re back to five conversations going on about the flood plain, where it floods and doesn’t, how high the water goes, etc. 

Chairman Green:  Langdon gave me this earlier today. It’s a copy of the local law adopted in 2010 regarding the flood plain. It states that the floor elevation has to be six feet above the flood elevation in that area. 

Zeke:  We’re actually building a wall down through here. 

A discussion continues about the possibility of a waiver from FEMA regulations, the height of the finished building, etc. 

Pam:  Glenn, this flood plain law was adopted by the Village so, if need be, you should be able to apply to our ZBA for a variance. 

Glenn:  You’re right. We could do that. We’ll have to look into this further.

Zeke:  We’re going to build a wall through here… (Inaudible conversation) 

Chairman Green:  You’ll have to add that to your SWPP Plan.

Glenn:  What’s the benchmark here? 1402. 

[Langdon arrives at 8:00 p.m.]

ON A MOTION BY JOHN WEBBER, SECONDED BY HARRY RAMPE AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE PUBLIC HEARING IS CLOSED. 

Glenn:  The other items on Dave’s list reference the entrance. There’s more than enough room here. He mentions the water line; we discussed that before. He talks about runoff. The impervious surface hasn’t changed with this addition. We added a row of trees addressing the screening issue from NYS Route 17E that go from here to here. 

Mr. Schwartz would like to see some sort of signage installed by the Village so as to forewarn of the trucks coming in and out. It’ll be mentioned to Peter to see if it’s possible. No one is aware of any existing problem. 

Charlie Barbuti:  I see a problem with it all the time because your trucks go through the circle and end up in my parking lot with no way to turn around. 

Zeke:  We have signs up directing the trucks as to where to go. The problem is with the drivers, not the signs. 

Pam:  Can someone address the issue of merging or not merging the lots together? I personally have a problem with this if they’re not merged because I’ll have part of the addition on one SBL and the rest of the addition on a different SBL. That’s a practice that’s usually frowned upon, not only by my office and Kathy’s but the County tax map department as well. 

Joe: Can we go back to the flood plain issue again? I’ve taken some time to read this and there’s an exception to the rule regarding flood proofing. If we flood proof the building that addresses the issue completely and we don’t need a variance or a waiver and we’ll be compliant with FEMA regulations. 

Several conversations continue… 

Chairman Green:  Is there something that says that if the Village allows him to knowingly build in the floodplain, that the Village is held liable or accountable? 

Attorney Chapman: This ordinance new to me so give me some time to review the ordinance and I can get back to you.

Chairman Green:  Are we in a position to grant conditional final approval? 

Attorney Chapman:  This board has always been very generous in scheduling special meetings and trying to expedite any requests the applicant has had. In light of the fact that we haven’t received the County’s 239 review back, I recommend that we table this matter until our next regularly scheduled meeting. We should have a response back by then. 

Several conversations go on at the same time regarding the demolition of the bowling alley, conditional approval, the AE flood zone, waterproofing the building’s foundation 5’ from the ground, the new building being under the auspices of the IDA and the old project falling under that of the Empire Zone which no longer exists, etc. 

Pam:  Langdon, can you just listen to their reasons for not merging the lots together. I asked about this before, but with all of the conversations, I never really got a satisfactory answer. 

Zeke:  Based upon the advice we received from counsel, we’re not going to be merging the lots together. We would stand to lose too much in the way of benefits from the state if we do so. 

Attorney Chapman:  I have a legal concern and a tactical concern here. 

Mike:  If we merge we won’t get the pilot benefits. 

Pam:  So I’m going to have a building with a property line running right through it.

I’m still not happy with this whole thing.

Mr. Schwartz:  I have a question with regard to the drainage from the new addition running onto my property. 

The conversation continues regarding whether or not there might be a problem. 

Zeke:  How to we go about getting ownership of this? 

Pam:  Of what? 

Zeke:  Rose Lane. 

Chairman Green:  That’s a legal question. The Village Board would need to abandon it. 

Attorney Chapman:  What’s your intent in purchasing it? 

Zeke:  Purely for maintenance reasons only. 

The conversation goes back to the two lots again, the Empire Zone requirements on the County level

Chairman Chapman:  I’d like to go out and look at this. It seems to me that you’d have to put restrictions in both deeds that would prohibit the sale of one without the other. And I would almost want to the have the deed held by somebody so that both are recorded at the same time. I’m not in love with this whole thing but I don’t want to see it kill the deal. 

Pam:  I don’t think I should even consider issuing a building permit until I see that both deeds are approved and filed and Langdon is satisfied. 

Chairman Green: Can you get your SWPP done within the next two weeks? 

Glenn:  Yes, no problem. 

Attorney Chapman:  Have you had a conversation with Dave Ohman regarding this flood plain issue? 

Glenn:  Yes. 

Attorney Chapman: Because, quite frankly, this is an engineering issue. If Dave says he’s OK with this, they we should be too. 

Zeke:  Thank you again everyone. Good night. 

ON A MOTION BY DAN RATNER, SECONDED BY CARLTON FRITZ AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE MEETING IS ADJOURNED AT 9:00 P.M.

Respectfully submitted, 

Pam Winters, Clerk                              Approved:  November   , 2012
PAGE  
1

